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The Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Royal Palm Ballroom of the Quorum Hotel, Tampa, Florida, Wednesday morning, June 17, 2009, and was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Bob Gill.
CHAIRMAN BOB GILL:  I would like to call the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee to order.  For those following along, we’re using Tab I, I-1 being the agenda.  I see all members present with the exception of a Fish and Wildlife Service representative.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The first item on the agenda is the Adoption of the Agenda.  Following Steve’s comment yesterday, I would like to add under Other Business the SSC comments which pertain to this committee and I believe there’s three, if there’s no objection from the committee.  Are there any other changes or additions or deletions to the agenda?  Are there any objections to adoption of the agenda?  The agenda is adopted.

The next item is Tab I, Number 2, Approval of the Minutes.  Are there any changes to the minutes?  Any objection to the adoption of the minutes?  Without objection, the minutes are approved.  The third item on the agenda is Tab I, Number 3, Review of the Generic ACL/AM Scoping Document and Steve Atran.

REVIEW OF GENERIC ACL/AM SCOPING DOCUMENT
MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’ve put together a draft scoping document.  Hopefully, if we can get this approved, we could go out to scoping between now and the next council meeting and then begin working on some details and start putting together an options paper.
There’s also a timeline in your briefing book, and it’s Tab I-3(b), as to what our current expectations are as far as getting this thing completed and approved.  There is a little slack of maybe a couple of council meetings and so if we need to slow down any where we can, but with a pretty busy schedule on other events, the faster we can get this going, the better we can.

I’ve put together also a draft PowerPoint presentation to go along with this and so if we could just perhaps go with the PowerPoint presentation, that might be the easiest way to go through this, if we could get that up on the screen.

While Karen is getting that up, on the inside of the cover sheet I listed a preliminary schedule of scoping meetings.  This was altered somewhat in I believe it was the Mackerel Committee on Monday.  I don’t have the exact list with me right now, but our intent when we go to scoping is to simultaneously scope this document, the mackerel scoping document, and the spiny lobster scoping document.

What I did, in order to put together this document, was I looked at what some of the other councils had done on their scoping documents and I also looked through the National Standard 1 Guidelines to find out what issues we would need to address in the process of putting together a generic ACL/AM amendment.

You folk already know this, but I’m intending this to be, in large part, informational for the public, since a lot of folks are going to be finding out about this for the first time.  Obviously under the Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act we have new requirements to end and prevent overfishing involving the establishment of annual catch limits and accountability measures.
In 2010, we need to have our ACLs and accountability measures in place for stocks subject to overfishing and in 2011, we need to have them for all other stocks with the exception that stocks that are considered to be annual stocks and not subject to overfishing do not need to have ACLs and AMs and for us, that’s most of our shrimp stocks, possibly with the exception of royal red shrimp.

I’ve got just a brief overview of the new reference points that we’ll be dealing with.  We’re required to define an overfishing limit, acceptable biological catch, or ABC, annual catch limit and annual catch target.  The overfishing limit corresponds to MSY except where MSY is a long-term average level.  The overfishing limit is the MSY on an annual basis and so the overfishing limit will fluctuate from year-to-year.

ABC is the overfishing limit as reduced by scientific uncertainty and that’s a level that we should never exceed.  Annual catch limit is then further reduced by management uncertainty and the annual catch limit corresponds to the upper level that we want to allow under management.

Annual catch targets are optional, but if we use them, they generally correspond to our OY, optimum yield, levels and that will generally be the level at which we will be managing.  Since we’re already managing at the OY level for many of our stocks, this really more or less maintains that conservation level, but it redefines some of the limits above that that we can go through.

As I went through the National Standard 1 Guidelines, I found several areas where we have issues that we will need to address and so I’ve addressed them in the scoping document by having a section in which I have a discussion and then a few questions for thought.

There are no alternatives.  We generally don’t try to put alternatives into a scoping document, but I wanted to try to put some questions in that could get people thinking about how we should address some of these issues.  There’s one item in here that’s not in there.  First of all, defining overfishing, the National Standard Guidelines actually authorize us to use two different methods for defining overfishing.
OFL control rules I don’t currently have in the scoping document, because those are addressed through the framework procedure for setting ACL, at least for those stocks where we can do a stock assessment.  It’s been suggested to me that I add a section on OFL control rules so that we can address stocks for which we can’t do a stock assessment, where we still need to start out with some estimate of OFL.

For ABC, we discuss what types of control rules we want to set up and then for annual catch limits, a different set of control rules.  For ACLs, we could have either a single ACL for the entire stock or we could divide it up.  We can divide it up by sector, say commercial versus recreational.  There’s also an allowance for dividing it up between state and federal ACLs and I’ll get into that a little bit later.

We need to decide where or if we want to divide up those ACLs where we don’t already have allocations set.  For annual catch targets, if we’re going to use them, there’s control rules we need to think about and then accountability measures, which is the other big item, is we need to think about what types of accountability measures to associate with each of our stocks.

We need to think about whether or not we want to combine some of our stocks into stock complexes, rather than do an ACL and AM for each individual stock.  We have some stocks that we may want to consider either delegating to Florida FWC or the South Atlantic Council because we only have a small portion of the stock in our jurisdiction or possibly removing them from the FMPs entirely, which would allow one of the other agencies to assume control of those.

We’re allowed to designate ecosystem component stocks.  We don’t have to, but that’s an option and so we need to consider whether or not we want to include that in our ACL/AM amendment and finally, we have a couple of framework procedures for setting ACL and also a supplemental framework procedure for modifying management measures for other purposes, which I’ll get into.
For the first item, defining overfishing, the National Standard Guidelines allow two methods of defining overfishing, either defining it when the fishing mortality rate exceeds what we call MFMT, the maximum fishing mortality threshold, which is the way we’ve generally been doing it, or when the catch in any year exceeds the catch associated with the OFL yield.

The advantages of these is using the maximum fishing mortality threshold, we’re actually comparing fishing mortality rate to the fishing mortality limit, which is what we’re supposed to do in the first place.  However, fishing mortality rate can’t be measured directly.  It’s calculated as part of a stock assessment and so it may be three to five years, however long until we get a stock assessment, until we know whether or not we’re undergoing overfishing.

The overfishing limit method, we can identify a maximum yield or a yield associated with OFL on each individual year and then if in that particular year our catches exceeded that OFL, the stock could be declared to be undergoing overfishing. 

The advantage is that we know on a year-to-year basis if we’re undergoing overfishing and have to take action.  The disadvantage is that in a fluctuating stock that yield that we projected to correspond to OFL may not actually be the correct yield corresponding to it and so it could be that, for example, if we get a strong year class entering the fishery that catches might spike because of that strong year class, but the fishing mortality itself hasn’t spiked.  In that case, we would be incorrectly determining that overfishing has occurred.  There are pros and cons for either of these.  We could choose which we wanted to do or we could do both of them, in an either/or situation.

Then what I called questions for thought, just some questions to try to think about this, should the maximum fishing mortality method be used for stocks for which estimates of F can be made and the overfishing limit method used for those stocks where we don’t have stock assessments?  That’s one way to decide which method to use or should we just go and use the overfishing method for all of our stocks and stock complexes, so that we have an annual determination on every stock?

The third question is should the OFL method be used for those stocks where we don’t have stock assessments and then if we have a stock assessment that has highly variable recruitment, we could run into that problem of getting an incorrect determination with OFL and in those cases, use the maximum fishing mortality method, along with those stocks where we have stock assessments and get estimates of F or is there some other method that we should use for determining when to use the maximum fishing mortality method and when to use the overfishing limit method?

Next we get into ABC.  As I said, ABC is the OFL as reduced by scientific uncertainty.  What some of the other councils have put together, and I borrowed this particular table from the Mid-Atlantic Council, with some modifications, is put together a decision tree that has several different control rules that we may use.

I haven’t actually developed the control rules yet.  That will come later on, but to give you an idea of how we might decide how to use a particular control rule, this particular decision three has three tiers.

Tier 1 is for when we have enough data to do a regular full model based assessment, such as the ones that we got for gag and red grouper the other day.  Tier 2 would be for stocks where we don’t have enough data to do those full model based assessments, but we can do a simpler type of assessment, for example a surplus production model.  There are other types of simpler assessments as well.  Then Tier 3 would be for stocks where we don’t have enough data to even do the simpler type of assessments.

For each of these, there would be a set of control rules.  For Tier 1, where we can do full stock assessments, we might have one type of control rule for stocks that are not overfished and the biomass level is above its BMSY level.  Perhaps another control rule where the stock is not declared overfished but the biomass level has dropped below BMSY and it’s still above our overfishing threshold, however.  Then perhaps another control rule for a situation where the stock has been declared to be overfished.

Then where we use the simpler method, the surplus production, again perhaps have three different control rules, depending upon whether the stock is not overfished and above BMSY and not overfished but below BMSY or overfished.  We might want to simplify this also and maybe just remove that second tier and say have a control rule for overfished stocks and one for not overfished stocks.

Then the third tier here would be if we can’t do stock assessments at all.  Probably there would be only maybe one method that might be based upon some historical level of average catch over past years.  That’s just to point out that we’re not going to have one ABC control rule.  There will be different control rules for different situations.

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Bob, do you want to talk about these issues as Steve is going through them or do you want to wait until he goes through his whole presentation and then go back and discuss it?  How would you like to proceed?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I think I would like to do the latter in this case, get the overview and then we’ll go back and do the detailed look on what we would like to say.

MR. ATRAN:  This next slide is just giving some examples of some ways in which we might put together control rules.  This isn’t comprehensive.  This is just what I could fit on the slide.  One way might be to use some probability-based approach, for example set ABC at a level at which in this case we have a 75 percent probability of not overfishing the stock.

This is kind of the method that the SSC was trying to use with gag and red grouper the other day and where they were asking for some guidance on what level of risk to use.  Another way might be some percentage-based approach and for example, just set ABC at some fixed level of OFL, 80 percent of OFL, for example.

Another level might be to set it based upon SPR and for example, set the ABC at the yield corresponding to 35 percent SPR.  This more or less corresponds to methods that we’ve used for setting MSST and maximum fishing mortality thresholds at times in our stock assessments.

Then a fourth method, which is fairly new, it’s just come out within the past couple of years, is called a productivity susceptibility analysis, or PSA, approach.  This is a method in which about six parameters of the life history of the stock, fecundity, age at maturity, longevity, and I don’t recall the other items, are looked at for a stock and they’re converted into numerical value and then several factors dealing with the fishery are also looked at and converted into a numerical value.

You get two numbers that range between one and four that go on the X and Y-axis of a graph that represents susceptibility and productivity of the stock and then those two can be combined to develop a single number representing vulnerability of the stock.  The developer of this method suggested that rather than look at the specific number to put that into a range where certain low numbers, and I forget where the break points are, but low numbers would be considered low vulnerability to overfishing and medium or high.

This particular example came out of a PSA analysis that was done -- I think this one was done by MRAG Associates for Ocean Conservancy for two of the South Atlantic stocks.  In this case, red drum, which is the dot that’s right here, and pink shrimp, which is the dot that’s right here.

I don’t recall and I can’t read the exact number from this level, but the important thing is that in this case red drum occurred in this yellow area, which represents a medium risk of vulnerability.  Pink shrimp, which is an annual stock and we wouldn’t be setting ACLs anyway, but if we were, it’s down here in the blue area, which is the low risk vulnerability area.

Using these determinations of vulnerability we might use as inputs into determining where to set the ABC and we’ll probably be trying to get PSA analysis for several of the stocks that we manage as we go along.

Some of the questions for thought on ABC controls are should a tiered system, such as the example that was shown in the table that I put up, be used to define control rules or should we just go on a species-by-species basis and develop a unique control rule for each stock?

Number 2 is should one or more of the control rule methodologies that were in the previous slide be used or is there another methodology that somebody is aware of that might be a better choice or should we use some combination of these?

Incidentally, as I was developing this, I’m not sure if these questions are the best questions to put down and so when we go out to the public, if you think there’s some better questions to substitute, that’s one of the areas I’m open to editorial comment on.

The next set of control rules are ACL, annual catch limit, control rules.  Now, OFL and ABC are set by the scientific committees with some input from the council as to what level of risk is desired.  When we get to the ACL, the annual catch limit, this is purely a council function and this is the maximum catch level that can be no higher than ABC.

Typically, it would be reduced based upon the level of management uncertainty and it represents, in the National Standard 1 Guidelines, the fishing level that would trigger accountability measures.  ACLs could be assigned either to the entire stock or they could be divided up into sectors, private and recreational and if you want to do a third for the for-hire sector, that as well.
They can also be divided into a state ACL and a federal ACL.  Some of the possible methods of what to consider when setting ACLs might be to look at the precision of the catch estimates.  For example, the MRIP program or MRFSS program assigns a proportion of standard error values to its catch estimates.  That an estimate of the degree of precision with those numbers.  Numbers that have a low degree of precision have a higher PSE and those with a high precision have a lower PSE.  That might be something to consider also with the ABCs, because that’s really scientific uncertainty.

We could look at previous management success and how successful have we been in the past in putting in regulations that constrain a sector to its catch limits and, for example, we might put in a rule that says if catch limits are exceeded in the previous two years to reduce the current ACL or we might look at the bycatch estimates that are generated for various stocks and perhaps go with lower ACLs on stocks that have higher bycatch ratios.

When we get into accountability measures, there are two types of accountability measures, two general types, ones that are implemented during the season, in-season measures, and ones that are implemented the following year, after season or post-season measures.

The post-season measures are considered to be a lower level of control and so perhaps the council might want to consider a lower ACL where we have post-season accountability measures. 

Some of the questions for thought in this section are should we include precision of catch data as a consideration for setting ACLs or should that just go into the setting of ABCs?  Should we adopt one of the control methodologies that was described for setting ABCs and apply that also to ACLs or should some other method be used or should we use some combination of methods?

Should we set the ABCs based upon a running average of ABCs rather than year-to-year levels or should we have a single year ACL, which is going to result in more fluctuation from year to year when we set the ACLs, and what other considerations should we be looking at when we set the ACLs?

Now I mentioned that the ACLs can be divided up into sectors or federal versus state.  For many of our stocks, we have allocations right now, commercial versus recreational, but for a lot of the stocks we don’t.  For the stocks where we don’t have some allocations, should we go ahead and continue to consider them single ACLs or should we go ahead in this document and try to allocate them into sectors, for example recreational and commercial, or should we divide them also into state and federal ACLs?

The National Standard 1 Guidelines allows that in cases where a substantial part of the fishery occurs in the state regions.  Regardless of if we divide the ACL up, the sum of all the sub-ACLs cannot exceed the total ABC.

Some of the questions for thought, and I’m really going to try to shorten this when we go to public hearing, but for stocks without current allocations, should single ACLs be established or should sector ACLs be established based upon some interim allocations?  If the latter, what should be the basis for these interim allocations or should sector allocations be established for all stocks or just some stocks?

One of the concerns is if we start allocating the stocks where we don’t currently have an allocation, this could turn into an allocation amendment and we’re already talking about allocations in perhaps the IFQ amendments or some other areas and so we want to be careful about having conflicts with some of our other work.

As far as the state/federal ACLs, the one stock that we were thinking about was red drum, where we have a zero TAC in federal waters, but there is an allowance for red drum catch in state waters.  Because we have an FMP for red drum, we’ll need to set an ACL, but what we could potentially do is assign that ACL to the states, with maybe a small amount assigned to federal waters to allow for scientific sampling.

The question is, should red drum be given this state/federal sector separation?  Are there other stocks or stock complexes that could also be considered for a state and federal separation of ACLs?

Then, finally, in the National Standard Guidelines, it states that since the federal government can’t control fishing in state waters that it’s not held to having to implement accountability measures in that state portion of the ACL.  It’s up to the states to do that.  

If were to assign ACLs to the states, should that assignment be made contingent upon the states adopting some suitable accountability measures?  If we do assign a portion of the ACL to the state, should we further divide it up so that each individual state gets an ACL or should we just assign it to the five states as a whole?

Then we get to the ACT control rules, which I said are optional, but if they’re not used, the concept is intended to be incorporated into the setting of accountability measures.  As I said earlier, the ACT, the target level, generally corresponds to optimum yield and in many of our stocks, we’ve already moved to an optimum yield target for managing the stocks.

ACTs can be incorporated into the accountability measures so that if the accountability measures our intent is to get catch levels back to the ACT level.  The National Standard 1 Guidelines specifically recommend that we use ACTs if post-season accountability measures are used, as opposed to in-season measures.

Questions for thought are should the annual catch target control rules be established or should the AMs be established that simply incorporate the concept of catch targets without explicitly specifying an ACT?  If ACT control rules are established, should we use the same approaches to set ACT that we use to set ACLs, except on a more conservative basis, or should we develop some other set of control rules for setting ACTs?

Finally, and this could be a specific control rule, should we simply set the ACT at the annual OY yield, rather than come up with some other control rule for setting ACT?  At the moment, we’re kind of considering that we would probably be setting our ACTs at the OY level for most of our stocks, but that would be a decision that the council would need to make.

Now we get into accountability measures, which is the other big item that we need to consider along with setting these reference points.  There are two types of accountability measures.  In-season ones are when we have sufficient data to be able to monitor catch on an ongoing basis and these would be triggered when the ACL is reached in season.  Some examples would be quotas and catch cards, in-season bag limit reductions when a certain percentage of the ACL is reached.  Those are just some examples.

Post-season accountability measures are implemented in the following year after the current year’s fishing is through if the landings, when they come in, indicate that the ACL has been exceeded.

This is generally used in recreational fisheries, where we don’t have the ability to do real-time monitoring.  Some of the examples are -- For example, we’re seeing this with red snapper.  If the previous year’s catch level is exceeded, then shorten the subsequent year’s fishing season or reduce the subsequent year’s bag limit in order to get us back to the catch target levels.

The accountability measures are intended to prevent the annual catch limits from being exceeded and to correct or mitigate those overages if they occur and then some of the questions for thought are should the in-season accountability measures be used whenever it’s feasible to use them and then use the post-season accountability measures only when we can’t do in-season measures or should we come up with some other way of determining when to use in-season and when to use post-season measures?

I gave some examples of in-season and post-season management measures.  Are there some other measures that might be more appropriate to use for in-season adjustments or for post-season adjustments?  If we have post-season adjustments, there’s some discussion about payback accountability measures.  There’s two ways of doing the post-season adjustment.  One would be to simply try to adjust next year’s management measures so that we’ll achieve the target levels next year.

The other might be to actually reduce next year’s by whatever this year’s overage is and I believe the National Standard Guidelines had talked about for an overfished stock we should think about using the payback AMs, but if it’s not overfished, simply try to get back to target levels.

Again, when we set accountability measures, should we set the target levels on a running average of the recent targets or should we use a single year ACT that’s going to fluctuate from year to year?  If we don’t use ACTs, and as I said, those are optional, then what basis should we use for establishing accountability measures?

Finally, the National Standard Guidelines call for performance reviews of our accountability measures and our ACTs to be periodically conducted, but it doesn’t say how often or when to conduct them and so the question is, should we go ahead and conduct performance reviews at fixed year intervals, for example every five years, or only when it’s triggered by certain events?  For example, if the ACL is triggered three times in five years, then we’ll do a performance review.

The next item to consider is whether or not to establish stock complexes.  We already have stock complexes established, such as shallow-water grouper and deepwater grouper, for bag limits at least and snappers other than red snapper, vermilion snapper and lane.  I guess tilefish are also considered a complex.

We’ve recently gotten catch histories for all of our stocks and we’ll be doing some -- Andy Strelcheck, I believe, is going to be looking at that and doing some analysis to see if there’s a statistically significant reason for modifying those complexes or establishing other complexes.

If we do, then the way in which we would set ACLs and AMs, there’s a few different ways that we can apply those to a stock complex.  One way, perhaps the most obvious way, would be to have one or more indicator stocks and that indicator stock would have a status determination criteria with ACLs and accountability measures and then other stocks would not have specific ACLs and accountability measures, but they would piggyback onto the indicator stock.  Whatever happens to the indicator stock would happen to those other stocks in the complex.

Another method would be not to have an indicator stock, but develop a way to set an ACL for the complex as a whole, along with accountability measures as a whole.  Another way would be to have one or more indicator stocks with the status determination and ACL -- Have an indicator stock, but still have the ACL and AMs established for the complex as a whole.

Questions for thought are, Number 1, should stock complexes be used at all or should an individual status determination criteria and ACL be established for each individual stock under management?  If we do establish or modify our stock complexes, which stocks should be combined into complexes and if we have complexes, should we have one or more indicator species for these complexes or should some of them be set up without an indicator species and just status determination criteria and ACLs for the complex as a whole?

We are, in the scoping document, listing some stocks that we might want to consider delegating to other agencies or removing from our management authority completely because either the stock primarily occurs in some other jurisdiction or there’s some other reason why it might be preferable for another agency to manage them.

On Nassau grouper, Nassau grouper is a rare event in the Gulf of Mexico.  They seem to occur mostly in the South Atlantic Council’s jurisdiction and so we may want to consider delegating authority for those Nassau grouper that occur in our waters to the South Atlantic Council’s management.

The same for yellowtail snapper.  Those could potentially be delegated to either the South Atlantic Council or the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission and mutton snapper, potentially to the South Atlantic Council.

Octocorals are the only type of coral that we allow to be harvested.  All other corals are protected and they’re generally harvested for use for marine aquariums.  Potentially, they might be a species that’s ideally suited for the Florida Marine Fisheries Commission to manage under their Marine Life Rule, which is specifically set up for managing these organisms that are brought in alive, either for personal use or for sale to aquariums.

Then there’s been some talk of withdrawing the Stone Crab FMP.  It was originally set up to deal with conflicts between stone crab and spiny lobster fishermen, but we’ve been told that those conflicts don’t exist anymore and so possibly the need for an FMP doesn’t exist anymore.

I also had withdrawal of the Spiny Lobster FMP in here.  It’s in the scoping document, but since we have a separate spiny lobster scoping document, it will probably be removed from the generic one.

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  I think it would be good, just for completeness purposes on that last bullet, on this last topic, is to list all the species which are predominantly landed as a one year ago or five-year average or whatever you want to do in state waters, to kind of get an idea of the whole picture that might be considered.

MR. ATRAN:  Could you do me a favor and repeat that after I finish?  It’s a little hard for me to be giving this and taking notes at the same time.  Thanks.  Some questions for thought, as far as delegation or removal, is should certain stocks be considered for delegation to other states or management and if so, which ones?  Are there other stocks in additions to the ones I listed or the ones I listed -- Some of them we may want to keep for our management.

If we do delegate, should a stock be delegated or should it be withdrawn completely from the FMP rather than delegated?  If it’s delegated, we would still be responsible for establishing ACLs, but just not responsible for enforcing them.  Removing them completely from management would remove the need for establishing federal ACLs and accountability measures and again, should certain stocks be withdrawn from the FMPs or delegated to the South Atlantic Council?

Should we go the other way?  Are there some stocks currently being managed by the South Atlantic Council or Fish and Wildlife Commission or some of the other state agencies that might be better managed by the Gulf Council?  One example perhaps might be goliath grouper, where the center for abundance is in the Gulf rather than the South Atlantic.  Are there stocks that we ought to consider asking that we take over the management for? 

The next is ecosystem component stocks.  This is an option.  The National Standard Guidelines state that this is included in order to facilitate a move toward ecosystem management.  That’s not the exact wording, but that’s basically what it says.

The National Standard Guidelines do state that all stocks are considered to be in the fishery and subject to ACLs and AMs unless declared ecosystem components.  In order to be an ecosystem component, a stock must be a non-targeted species of stock.  It should not be subject to overfishing or overfished condition and unlikely to become overfished or undergoing overfishing and not generally retained for sale or personal use.

In the Reef Fish FMP, I’m not sure if we have any stocks that really meet all of those criteria.  Even if they’re not targeted, generally if they’re caught they tend to be retained for use.
This is just a graphical depiction of ecosystem component stocks that appears in the National Standard Guidelines.  The agency has developed it into stocks that are clearly in the fishery and are managed.  These are the target stocks that we’ve been setting up regulations on and non-target stocks that people don’t necessarily go fishing for, but they’ll keep them if they catch them and non-target stocks that people might catch, but they generally don’t keep if they catch and then on the outside, those stocks that are clearly ecosystem components.

As I said, I’m not sure that we have anything that really qualifies for the ecosystem component, but we might want to look into it and the question is, do we have some stocks that would qualify for ecosystem component that we might want to make that declaration on?

Going the other way, are there some stocks that we don’t currently have in our FMPs that we might want to add to the FMP as an ecosystem component stock?  The only thing I could think of there would be if we want to perhaps include some of the prey organisms for our managed stocks in our FMP as ecosystem components, so that they would be in the FMP if we want to address that predator/prey relationship as we move toward ecosystem forms of management.

Then, finally, under framework procedures, I’ve included two draft framework procedures in the document.  The first one is a framework procedure for setting ACLs.  It’s identical to the reef fish framework procedure for setting ACLs that’s in Amendment 31 except for a couple of minor rewording to make it generic to all of the FMPs under our management.
This would establish a common framework for establishing OFLs, ABCs, and ACLs.  Any changes that are made in Amendment 31 I would also incorporate into the draft framework that’s in this amendment.  The National Standard Guidelines do state that one of our requirements is to establish a process for establishing ACLs and so that’s what the framework is for.
The second framework is -- I call it a supplemental framework for other applicable law and the reason I included this is because there was some interest expressed out of the regional office for modifying our first framework procedure to allow management changes for reasons other than setting TAC or setting ACL, rather than having to go through a full plan amendment process.

The specific example was Amendment 31, where we’re having to implement regulatory changes in order to address the sea turtle issue and not to address total allowable catches or ACLs.  

The original thought was that we could modify the framework procedure for setting ACL to do this.  However, as I looked through that framework procedure, it seemed to me that that’s very specific towards the ACL process and trying to adjust it to be more broad-based would be a little bit difficult and unwieldy.  I thought the cleanest thing to do would be to establish a secondary framework procedure that could be used where it’s necessary to change management measures for reasons other than TAC or ACL.

The second framework procedure, because it doesn’t have all of the processes on setting ABCs and OFLs that the first one does, it’s a little bit of a simpler process and also because it addresses other issues in addition to the management measures, such as bag limits and closed seasons and those sorts of things.  It also expands the authority to allow changes to our reporting requirements and permitting requirements other than the limited access permits, which have their own regulations.

This way, we would be able to use framework procedures across a broader range of activities, rather than having to go to full plan amendments every time we need to make some regulatory changes.  That’s just in there for consideration.  It’s not necessarily a part of the ACL process, but there had been some interest in that and so I added it to the scoping document.

The questions for thought are should we establish a generic framework procedure for specifying ACL or should we go ahead and do a framework procedure on an FMP-by-FMP basis, as we have been doing it?

If we do establish the generic framework, is the one that’s in the scoping document, and it’s Appendix B of the document, the most suitable framework procedure or does it need to be modified or does some completely different framework procedure need to be adopted?

Then Number 2 is should we adopt that supplemental framework procedure to address other applicable law and if so, is the framework procedure that I drafted that’s in Appendix C suitable for that purpose or are there some changes or a completely different type of framework needed?

Finally, as long as we’re talking about framework procedures, is there some other type of framework procedure we ought to be considering?  If so, this is probably the time to establish it and adopt it.  Then, finally, that concludes what’s in the scoping document.

When we go out to public hearing, this email address does not exist yet and so don’t anybody send anything to it, but when we go out with the scoping document, I’m planning to set up a specific email address that people can provide written comments on it.

My thoughts are that this has got so much in it that anybody who doesn’t already know about this isn’t really going to be prepared to comment at the meeting, but once they look through it, they may want to submit written comments later and that concludes what I’ve got in the PowerPoint presentation and what’s in the scoping document.

The only other thing is there’s one other appendix that lists all of the species that we currently have managed under all of our FMPs and so with that, I’m willing to take comments or questions or whatever.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Steve.  Clearly in this section of the agenda our job is to review in detail the draft scoping document and suggest modifications, et cetera.  How I would like to proceed on that is to go through the ten issues individually or eleven, if you include the OFL control rules.  

Before we start on that, however, I would like to bring to everybody’s attention that Ocean Conservancy did provide comments on the draft scoping document and it was handed out to everybody this morning and so hopefully you have that for your consideration.

The second question is a broad question that I would like to bring up for a committee discussion and this relative to the scoping document as it’s currently structured.  It has a lot of question and a lot of thoughts and the structure of all the ACLs and AMs.

ACLs and AMs are going to be extremely important for everybody, especially the stakeholders, but my question is that there’s very little data.  There’s no information there to help answer some of those questions and specifically things that Julie brought up at the last meeting on lists of target versus actual catches, which is a guideline suggestion, and variable recruitment and species, et cetera.

From the standpoint of many folks, it’s going to be difficult to get their arms around and grasp these questions and deal with them and my question is that are we proceeding in a way to invite public comment from everyone or are we restricting, if you will, the ability of folks to comment on this?  NGOs will clearly comment, but I think most of the stakeholders will have a difficult time dealing with this document and being willing to participate in public hearings.  I open that up for committee discussion and we’ll see if anyone has similar concerns and if so, how we address it.  Any comments?

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  I’m not on your committee, but I share your concerns about the complexity of this issue and I’m just going through the PowerPoint presentation and I just imagined an audience of people at a scoping hearing just not getting it, for the most part, and just being overwhelmed by acronyms and things that they don’t completely understand.
I’m not convinced that in a two or three-hour scoping meeting that you’re going to be able to break through to anybody to get any sort of comments.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any suggestions as to how we might break that barrier?
MR. TEEHAN:  I don’t know whether we can.  Obviously we have to address this issue and we have to address it head on, but the subject itself doesn’t seem like it’s user-friendly for the average person coming into a workshop.  As you said, NGOs are going to comment on it.  

Certainly they’re always at these meetings and they’re kind of up on what we’re expected to do by the MSA and the timelines involved, but I don’t think the average person does and I don’t think they’re going to get it in a public scoping meeting, especially if what we’re going to be doing, if I’m hearing things correctly, is combining coastal pelagics and mackerel and lobster and the generic ACL into one scoping meeting.  That’s overwhelming.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Any other comments?

MR. CORKY PERRET:  I’m not on your committee either, Mr. Chairman, but in light of what Mr. Teehan said, we had our Outreach and Education Committee meeting and that committee’s recommendation -- I’m going to read the motion that the full council will consider: The committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend to the full council a review process for all public hearing presentations to ensure clarity and consistency.

The acronyms and the technical part of this thing, I agree with Mr. Teehan that it’s going to be extremely difficult to be able to present to the general public the material in a fashion that I think they’re going to understand it.  Saying that, I don’t really have any another suggestions other than tone it down as best we can so the general public may have a better understanding of what we’re presenting.

MR. ATRAN:  Corky, I meant to say it, and I forgot to mention it, but I put this together over the weekend and I haven’t had a chance to talk with Charlene about that and so you’re right that this has not been looked at for clarity and consistency and so this is the unclear and inconsistent version and I am hoping that we can maybe simplify it.

I looked at some of the other scoping documents and if you recall from the mackerel scoping document, it contains other issues as well, but then on these issues all it has is a single question of should we set OFL, ABC, ACL, and ACT for these stocks, period.

As I was going through the National Standard Guidelines, if we only go out with that, we’re not going to tell the public what we’re planning to do and so I think what’s in those other scoping documents is an oversimplification.  This may be too complex and perhaps we can get some middle ground that still gets the concept across that we need to address a number of issues, but in a more user-friendly way.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  To that point, I believe, if I remember correctly, the O&E AP recommended that we hold workshops on ACLs due to the complexity, et cetera, which are a separate issue from merely scoping hearings, as I see it.  That’s another thought for the committee to consider.

MR. SIMPSON:  I’m not on your committee, but I agree with Bill and Corky and yourself.  As you indicated, this is going to be a complicated issue, but I would also observe that it is merely an extension of where we are.  I’m almost embarrassed when some of my friends ask me about the complexities of management and so forth on these other species.  
It’s become very difficult to keep up with and truly, to totally understand the subtle implications of if you change something here what does that do in another area with regard to economics or management or markets or whatever, it’s a very complicated business.  I would like to compliment Steven on doing what I think, Steven, is a very good job of laying out the issue and it’s going to be complicated.
I have one suggestion and that is that you develop a white paper and you put it on the website and you put it in the back, just on the whole issue of ACLs and OFLs and just try to disseminate this issue as best you can.  The workshop idea I think is a good idea also, but I would like to compliment Steven on what he’s done.  I think he’s done a very good job with it on the first cut and I’m sure it will refine and get better as you go, but I think it’s the sign of the times.  These things are extremely complicated.

MR. ATRAN:  One question I have as we move along is I was hoping, but I’m not too optimistic right now, that we could get to a point where the council would approve us to go to scoping, but it sounds to me like perhaps we ought to not count on going to scoping after this meeting and that I should take the comments that the committee and the council has and work with Charlene and the IPT team and try to revamp this into something that’s more user friendly and come up with another draft in August and we do have time to do that.  I would just kind of like to get going on this before we get into regulatory amendments on gag, red grouper, and whatnot.

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not on your committee and I certainly hope my comments weren’t taken as criticism of the presentation.  That’s not how I meant it.  It was a very good presentation and we understand it, to an extent, and I agree with Larry in saying that maybe what we need to do at the public hearings is have some sort of a document that explains the basics of what ACLs and AMs and so forth are, because the point I was trying to make earlier is I think that’s the disconnect that we’re going to have with the public.

They just don’t understand this stuff and they probably won’t, for the most part, unless we can figure out some way to make it a little bit more palatable for them, but as far as the presentation was concerned, I thought it was excellent.

MR. PERRET:  Steve, I want to compliment you too, but, again, I want to also mention the complexity of this issue, but you did a good job and I appreciate that.  If we think we’ve seen controversy over allocation, we ain’t seen nothing yet.

This ACL thing is something that we’re really going to have to do a great deal of work on.  Single ACLs is one thing and sector ACLs, yes, for those species that we have various user groups, sure, but if we break down federal and state, which we’re probably going to get into -- Texas has got a saying don’t mess with Texas and don’t mess with Mississippi and don’t mess with Florida and Louisiana.

Larry mentioned we need good landings data.  Some states are going to get a lot more credit for landings when the catch was off of other states.  I may be wrong and maybe our attorney can tell me that this has been since my last experience with it, but I don’t think we’ve even got lines of separation in the EEZ between states, for example, other than Texas and Louisiana, because of the Texas closure.

The line doesn’t necessarily go just north/south.  It could go southeast or southwest and so on.  This council had a lawsuit against the South Atlantic Council many, many years ago.  We couldn’t decide where was the line of separation between South Atlantic and Gulf Council.  The Gulf lost on that one, by the way.

I can see all sorts of controversy over state and federal ACLs, because I guarantee you that each state is going to want to get whatever their fair share is, plus some.  ACLs are a really complex part of this whole issue and something we’re going to have to pay a great deal of attention to.

MS. MORRIS:  Just building on what Corky was saying, one of the ways to streamline this document and avoid borrowing a lot of trouble and stirring up a lot of trouble to not include in the scoping document anything about separate state and federal ACLs.  I think that’s something the committee should seriously discuss.  I don’t think we even need to go there.  We don’t have a need for them at this point.

I’m sort of thinking we might sometime in the future, but I think it just stirs up all kinds of difficulties that we don’t need to wade into at this time.

I was thinking we would go through this document and figure out how to focus it on what were the really important issues for scoping and set aside some of the detailed, well-informed thinking that Steve has put into it in preparing it and so are we going to do that during the remainder of the time on the committee agenda or are we not?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s my intent, that we start after this discussion.  We’ll start with Issue 1 and see what we want to do with it, our concerns and modifications, et cetera.  Are there any other comments on the current discussion?

MR. MIKE RAY:  I’m really going to just say what maybe others have.  Steve, I do think this is a really well thought out thing.  I do think if we want to go out to scoping, however, kind of like Julie was just saying, we may want to kind of focus or limit what we really want some feedback on.  I think there’s just dozens and dozens of things that’s here right now and we may want to pick some subset of that and try to get the people to focus on those for us.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, committee, for that discussion.  Let’s move into the discussion at this time of each of the issues brought up and Steve did mention one additional potential, which was the OFL control rules, but the first one in the document is OFL and overfishing criteria on page 11, I believe.  The questions start on page 12.  Are there any comments from the committee on the first item?

MS. MORRIS:  I need to talk about something that’s on page 9 in the definitions.  The definitions define “catch” as the sum of the catch that’s retained and the catch that’s discarded and eventually dies.  

Then when you get down to ABC and ACL and ACTs, the way we work with these things, the definition of “catch” changes and it’s just the landed catch and we never see the number that represents the catch that’s discarded and eventually dies as part of the fishing mortality and it is part of the fishing mortality.

Every time we talk about this in a general way, I have this disconnect going on where is the allowable biological catch incorporating the fishing mortality that results from discards that eventually die or is it not?  
As we embark on this discussion of a generic amendment and rethinking our processes for talking about catch and allowable biological catch, where do the dead discards sit?  Do they sit on the side of the ABC or are they part of the ABC or are they outside and the people managing the stock assessments know what that is but we really never see it and we really don’t manage it and I think that’s a mistake.  I think that the fishing mortality and the catch should include the fish that die because they’re caught and discarded.
CHAIRMAN GILL:  How would you recommend that we change that?  Would you have it specifically stated for each time we have a number that it’s noted with or without discards or do you have another idea as to how we may bring that to the forefront?

MS. MORRIS:  I think I need help from the people who develop ABCs and overfishing levels to find out if it’s feasible for us to change the way we do things to do it that way.  It seems like other regions do it that way, but we do not and so I don’t want to derail the discussion.

I want this to be something we think about as we go through this.  I don’t think it has to be settled before we talk about the other issues in the document, but it’s something that continues to trouble me.

MR. ATRAN:  Julie, I understand what you’re saying.  For your information, these definitions that are on pages 8 and 9 are just straight out of the definitions that’s in the Act.  This is what they say and the Act does recognize that there’s a problem trying to count the discards, which is why it allows catches and ACLs to be declared in terms of landed catch as long as those discards are accounted for in the assessment.

In order to specifically state what we want to set -- If we want to set say an ACL on discards, for example, I guess we could potentially do that, but then the question comes up of how do you monitor it?  That might be one of the questions that the Data Collection Committee needs to try to deal with.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Roy, do you have comments?

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  I agree with you on one point, Julie, is there has been confusion in the past, or we’ve had some in the South Atlantic at least, with what does the ABC mean?  Is it total removals or is it landed catch?  I think we have to be clear that we’re specifying how we’re going to do that and the guidelines give you flexibility to go either way with that as long as you’re accounting for the discards in the estimates, so that the mortality is all accounted for.

I think in all of our ABCs that we’ve had in the past and all of our assessments, by and large, the discards are accounted for as best they can.  The problem you come in with setting an ACL that is total removals and includes discards is how do you monitor that then?

We probably only in a few fisheries would have enough observer coverage to be able to do that.  Now, maybe we’re heading in that direction, but if you don’t have the observer coverage, then the only thing in the commercial sector you’re going to have to monitor it is the logbooks and then, of course, you’ve got MRFSS.

Both of those are self-reported and so the concerns that the science folks have raised to me is that you may in fact change the data you’re trying to collect.  If fishermen believe that reporting discards on their logbooks is going to cause onerous things to happen, it’s very likely they’ll quit reporting and then we’ve lost the data source.

It’s possible recreational fishermen would do that as well and so that’s the danger with trying to do it.  Then in other fisheries, for example red snapper, the MRFSS discard estimates were considered to be too low and so they weren’t used and the discard estimates that we used in our rebuilding plan were generated from the model.

I don’t know how you could monitor that other than rerunning the assessment and regenerating the estimates.  We’ve got a lot of problems in trying to deal with this and in other regions where they have been more straightforward in how they’ve dealt with this, the Northeast and some of the west coast, they have observer coverage and so they’re able to set a discard quota or a target and they’re able to monitor it, but we just don’t have that at this point.

That’s my take on it.  It is something we need to be pretty clear about what we intend to do, but we need to be realistic about our ability to monitor total removals or discards.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Roy, but it seems to me that part of Julie’s comment relates not only to that, but to the public visibility, the transparency, of whether the number includes it or doesn’t include it.  Right now, it’s a mystery.  Every time you see the number, does it or doesn’t it?  We don’t really know.

Correct me if I’m wrong, Julie, but it seems to me that’s part of the issue that we’re addressing here and that is a simpler question, it seems to me, than the one that you’re addressing and some thoughts about how we might make that more visible and more real, so anybody seeing the documents understands whether it does or it does not.

DR. CRABTREE:  We write our own documents and so we just need to let staff know that we want to see those laid out clearly and then I would think when we’re putting together terms of reference for SEDAR or for the SSC that we just lay out there that we want to see our ABCs so that they lay out here’s the landed catch portion and here’s the discards portion, so that it’s clear to everybody what the numbers are.  I think that’s real doable.  
I think the real problem becomes then what do you do with the discard number, but I think you can lay them out.  They’re going to be very uncertain though, but I sure think we can do that.
CHAIRMAN GILL:  Understood, but I think that would be a big help to taking the first step.  Any other comments before we get to the first issue?  All right.  We’re back again and the first issue is on page 11 and the questions are on page 12.  Any discussion from the committee on overfishing and criteria and OFL?

Not hearing any, we’ll move on to the second issue, ABC, ACL, and ACT control rules.  It starts on page 12.  The discussion goes through to ABC control rules issues on page 17.  Any comments from the committee?

MR. ATRAN:  Mr. Chairman, on page 14 is that table that shows the decision tree for the tiered system of control rules that I had put up.  As I said, I modeled this after a decision tree that I found in the Mid-Atlantic Council’s scoping document and I believe they modeled theirs after something that the Pacific Council has come up with.

Out in the Pacific, they have a lot more detailed and explicit data than we have and they have more tiers than we have here and after I put this together, I was thinking that there may be too many tiers on this.

Our IPT was talking about the fact that we probably shouldn’t talk about having anything that’s data rich on our stocks.  That’s why we use the term “data adequate” here, but perhaps we ought to simplify this even more and as I said during my presentation, instead of having three control rules for each of these tiers, maybe just have one for overfished stocks and one for not overfished stocks.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  While I think that the concept on the tier base is interesting and some of us that went to the North Carolina seminar saw the North Pacific one, which indeed has six tiers, it seems to me that one of the questions here is that we’ll find the bulk of the numbers sliding into Tier 3 and so we’ll have a skewed, if you will, tier system that’s not well balanced for where we are and where we’ll be in the near future.

MR. SIMPSON:  I was just going to indicate that the CCC expanded this table at the last meeting, because it didn’t meet all of the requirements from all of the councils.  In Alaska, they added some more and so it’s a bigger table now, if you look at the CCC report.

MS. MORRIS:  One of the motions that came to us from our own SSC in their most recent meeting was that they would like to work on developing sort of a decision framework along these lines in order to guide them on the question of how to incorporate scientific uncertainty.

I think it’s useful to move in the direction of a decision table like this, but the one that Steve has put here as an example really is based just on how much data we have about the different tiers.  Each tier has a descending level of adequacy of data and then the second set of criteria is whether it’s overfished or not or undergoing overfishing.

Some place else in Steve’s presentation he talked about the PSA analysis and I probably have the wrong analysis, but is that what it is, the productivity --

MR. ATRAN:  Productivity susceptibility analysis.

MS. MORRIS:  It is PSA and so I think that needs to be incorporated in here too, because if you look at Spanish mackerel, it recovers quickly and if you look at some of the grouper species, they are very vulnerable and it takes a long time to recover.  

I guess there’s the whole set of scientific uncertainty which this table is trying to get at, which is setting the ABC in relation to the OFL, but then we also somehow need to get the species vulnerability issues in there as well and so I think it’s useful to go down this path.

I think the SSC has expressed an interest in having a framework that they can use to figure out where to put the scientific uncertainty.  I think the stakeholders would be reassured by understanding what systematic path the SSC will follow in figuring out where the scientific uncertainty should be and I think it’s something to work with the SSC on, as they have expressed an interest in doing.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Any other comments on this issue?

DR. CRABTREE:  One thing I would recommend that I guess Steve do and our SSC -- The South Atlantic has done a lot of work on this and their SSC spent a good part of last week looking at this issue and I think it’s worth having our SSC take a look at what they’ve done and see if some of that may be useful over here.

I also, from my perspective and I suspect from Mr. Teehan’s and Florida’s perspective, since we have to deal with both sides of the state, a little bit of consistency in how we’re approaching this issue generally I think would be good and would serve us well down the road when we try to explain to our constituents where we’re going with some of this.

I think that’s something that would be worth looking at, Steve, and when this does come back before the SSC, I know we do have at least one member who is on both SSCs and that’s Luiz Barbieri.  I think that would be useful.
MR. ATRAN:  Just to that point, Roy, or maybe Bonnie might be the person to answer this, but NMFS does have an in-house capability to do these PSA analyses right now?  Most of what I’ve seen has been reports that came out of MRAG Associates that was done under contract, in some cases to Ocean Conservancy.  I’m not sure if they also did it under contract to other folks.

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Steve, didn’t you email us something that we could use looking as far as the PSA or how vulnerable a particular stock was?  It was something that National Marine Fisheries Service had done.

MR. ATRAN:  I think I did email one of the reports that I received that analyzed about fourteen or so stocks and if I’m correct -- It was a while ago, but I think that might have been the MRAG report or it was some analysis that was done by them under contract to Ocean Conservancy.  Incidentally, they do theirs a little bit differently from the way NMFS does.  Apparently there’s not one standard way of doing this.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I believe the Lenfest report on ACLs and AMs had a number of species throughout the U.S. that they did a PSA on to show how it would work and what the results were and what the interpretation of the results were.  Roy, did you respond to Steve’s question about capabilities of running PSAs?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s a question for Bonnie.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s a Bonnie question?

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  The answer is yes, we do have the capability and you are correct that there are different documents out there that have approached this analysis in different ways and so it will be a matter of making a determination on what exact methodology would be used, which may be best referred to the SSC to discuss those different alternatives and make a recommendation to the council based on that.

Yes, we have the capability to run those analyses within the Science Center.  As you know, the Science Center is running flat out on conducting stock assessments, but we do have the capability of doing the analysis.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Bonnie, could you comment on the extent of resources required to do a PSA and see what impact that would have, so that we recognize that if you’re running flat out and they take a large amount of time then we need to be very selective as to the ones we request.  On the other hand, if they’re a relatively small resource requirement, then maybe it’s not so bad.

DR. PONWITH:  I would not be able to address that sitting here off the top of my head, but let me touch bases with our folks and see what kind of data requirements and time commitments it takes to actually pull those together and get back to you on that.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I suspect that the answer to that question also relates to what methodology you’re using, because they go from skimpy to very complex.  You’re probably going to come back with a range, I would suspect, and that would be fine, but I think your suggestion of requesting the SSC to address the methodology they consider appropriate for the Gulf fisheries would be the best way to start.

DR. PONWITH:  I agree.  That would refine the question, if the SSC addressed it and actually made a recommendation to the council on which methodology they would prefer to embrace.  That would refine the question to us on what kind of time commitments it takes to actually carry out those analyses.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  My thinking is that the PSA offers a lot of valuable information as to not only species, but perhaps groupings and in terms of grappling with the ACL/AM issue, the PSA is a valuable tool and would be very helpful, to the extent we can utilize it.  Obviously if we can’t get forty-two of them then we would need to figure out which ones we need to address to help us proceed.  Any other comments on ABC control rules?
MS. MORRIS:  We’ve talked about vulnerability and the sufficiency of the data going into this figuring out of the ABC, but another component that should be, I think, addressed is the variability of recruitment and maybe that goes into the PSA calculation, but it is an important factor for our groupers particularly and so some way to work that into this tier-based decision framework would be very helpful.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Point well taken, thank you.  Moving on to ACL control rules, they start on page 17 and the questions start on page 19.  Any comments by committee?

MS. MORRIS:  Is this where we look at management uncertainty?  

MR. ATRAN:  Yes.

MS. MORRIS:  At the last meeting where we talked about this, I suggested that we could look at all of our stocks and look at the last ten or fifteen years of history of -- We set the management measures and the TAC and then the TAC was exceeded, just some kind of analysis for the scoping document that could be quickly done to show people the range of management certainty and uncertainty that we’ve had I think would be very helpful for the public to engage with in scoping.

Some way to figure out, based on that, the probability that overfishing would occur in the different stocks I think would be helpful for that part of the scoping document.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any other thoughts on the ACL control rules?  Moving on to ACT control rules, they start on 19 and the questions continue through to 20.  Any comments by the committee?

MS. MORRIS:  As I suggested earlier, the Question 3 under Issue 5, I think we should just not even wade into that.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Issue 4?  We’re on Issue 4 at the moment.  

MR. ATRAN:  I was just going to point out on the ACTs, number one, they’re optional, but they’re recommended if we’re going to have post-season type accountability measures.  There’s a couple of ways we could approach it.

The way in which I think we’re probably approaching it right now is to simply set the ACT at the OY level, which may disconnect it from the ACL.  In some cases, you’re going to get an ACT that’s close to the ACL and in other times, it might be further away.

The other method would be to come up with some sort of control rule, such as set the ACT at some percentage of ACL or base it upon some other measures, but in that case, you may or may not set ACT at something approaching what optimum yield is.  If we’re going to be consistent with the way we’ve been managing it in the past, that would be to set ACTs equal to OY each year.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Moving on to -- Go ahead, Kay.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I just wanted to make the comment that ACTs, as you all are aware, they were not required by Magnuson.  ACTs was just something that National Marine Fisheries Service suggested.  There was actually an SSC meeting where there’s some discussion about ACTs and because they weren’t required, they weren’t comfortable in using them.  I’ll try and find that particular article or meeting where they state that, but that’s just for your information.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Was that our SSC and was that at the last meeting?

MS. WILLIAMS:  It wasn’t at the last meeting.  It was at one of the previous meetings.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Moving on to sector and state federal ACLs.

MS. MORRIS:  It would be my suggestion that we just remove from this document the discussion of state versus federal ACLs.  I think it’s premature.  I don’t think we need to wade into that and I think it will be very controversial.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Do you see adding it in later or are you advocating not addressing it in the generic amendment?

MS. MORRIS:  We don’t currently have any fisheries that we manage this way, right, with a separate TAC in the state waters and in federal waters, except for red drum, which I think describing it as there being a TAC in state waters and a different TAC in federal waters is not really an accurate description of what’s going on there.

I don’t see that it’s currently a situation and I don’t foresee that it’s a direction we want to go in in the future, but other committee members may have a different opinion.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  This is more than just state and federal.  It’s also sector and so you’re looking to leave that out or just remove the state/federal?

MS. MORRIS:  No, just the state/federal, the idea of scoping on state and federal, separate ACTs for state and federal waters.

DR. BOB SHIPP:  I agree with Julie on that and even going back to Kay’s comments on the targets, the ACTs, you know previously we talked about trying to streamline this and simplify it and if targets and optimum yield are the same thing, why are we just complicating this document so much?

MR. ATRAN:  There are a couple of things.  First of all, to Bob Shipp’s question, since ACLs, if exceeded, are going to trigger accountability measures, the purpose of an ACT is to try to make sure you don’t exceed the ACL and trigger the measure.  
Kay is right that it’s optional and it’s not required to be specified, but if not, the accountability measures should help to achieve that particular goal.  That’s the question, is whether or not you want to explicitly specify an ACT to do that or just somehow develop accountability measures that accomplish the same thing.
Then with regard to red drum, you’re right because they’re managed on an escapement basis and so maybe talking about TAC is not the proper way to discuss them, but as long as we have an FMP for red drum, we have to establish an ACL.  If we establish an ACL of zero, then that’s saying we don’t want any harvest even in the state portion, because it’s a single unit.  That creates a problem of how do we deal with the Red Drum FMP?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think Steve is exactly on point about the ACTs.  There are lots of really good reasons why you should have ACTs, particularly in recreational fisheries, so that you avoid triggering accountability mechanisms because you’ve hit the ACL.

They’re going to be, in the recreational fishery -- They’re going to be extremely disruptive, the accountability mechanisms.  People aren’t going to like them and so I think where we’re going to wind up is focusing our efforts on trying to minimize the chances of going over these ACTs.

One other point that I think needs to be dealt with in this and is going to be a problem for us, and it relates to when we do sector-specific ACLs and ACTs, is we’re going to find that we have a number of species in the reef fish plan and probably in other plans for which the coefficient of variation on the recreational catch estimates is huge and so the catch estimates may fluctuate by an order of magnitude ten times from year to year, just because of sampling error.

That’s going to make sector-specific ACLs a real problem for some of these species, because we have species that, at least in some years, the CV is 100 percent, over 90 percent.  Really the catch estimates aren’t informative and that’s something we’re going to have to grapple with and I think we probably ought to lay that out in the document, Steve, and give some examples and ask the public to start thinking about that.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is it the consensus of the committee to adopt Julie’s suggestion and drop state and federal ACLs from this section?

MR. RAY:  It certainly is a complication.  I tend to sort of support it.

MR. SIMPSON:  Just to clarify my point back when I interrupted Steve, I have no problem with dropping it and bringing it back as you need it, but on page 25, where you indicate these are suggested lists or stocks that should be considered for removal, I think if you ever have to discuss this that rather than being subjective and just putting down some species, I think you ought to put down all the species that are predominantly landed in state waters.  That clarifies my position, but I have no problem with what Julie suggests, at least as an interim action.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s a little way down the document and we’ll get to it in a minute.
MS. WILLIAMS:  I appreciate the opportunity to speak, because I’m not on your committee, but if we’re asking the states to adopt our federal regulations, is there a problem in having both federal and state ACLs?  I don’t see where we are really doing anything new.  We’re actually just changing the names, which gets very confusing to a lot of people.

As soon as they understand what we’re doing and what the terms mean, we just go and change the name.  We’ve always had OFLs and we’ve always had the acceptable biological catch and we’ve always had a limit.  We haven’t had the targets, but I don’t see where it’s a problem and I don’t know if we’re asking -- If we ask a state to have compatible regulations with the feds, do they need ACLs I guess is the question.

MS. MORRIS:  My answer would be no.  I don’t think the council wants to go through setting a separate annual catch limit for the states from an annual catch limit for the EEZ.  I just don’t think we want to go there.  I think it would be difficult and I don’t think we have a way for catch to be reported, whether it’s a reliable way for catch to be reported and where it’s been harvested, in state waters or federal waters.

For the species that we manage in coordination with the states, I don’t think we need to be setting a separate annual catch limit for state waters different from the annual catch limit for federal waters.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I think it’s the consensus of the committee that this section should be dropped from the scoping document.  Moving on to accountability measures on page 21 and going through to questions on page 23, any comments from the committee?  No comments and we’ll move on to stock complexes, starting on page 24.  The questions continue through 25.  Comments from the committee?  You all are quiet this morning.

With no comments, we’ll move on to stocks for delegation or removal from federal management starting on page 25.  There are some suggested ones there and Steve has addressed some of those on the bottom of page 25 and the questions on page 26.  Any comments from the committee?

MS. MORRIS:  When Steve was discussing the issues at the top of page 26, he pointed out that even if we delegated a stock that we would still have to set annual catch limits and accountability measures for it.  I don’t see what we gain -- I don’t see why delegation should be part of this scoping document.  Do you understand?

If we’re required to set an annual catch limit and an accountability measure, whether we delegate or not, the question of delegating doesn’t seem like it’s germane to us in a generic document setting annual catch limits and accountability measures.  One way to simplify the whole thing would be to say the delegation issue is a different issue and it’s an issue that has to do with management and stock assessments, but not with setting annual catch limits and accountability measures.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Your suggestion is we delete Questions 1 and 2 and leave Questions 3 and 4?

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not on your committee and I was going to raise this in the Lobster Committee next, but I guess it’s germane here.  It’s my understanding and Roy or Shep, correct me if I’m wrong, because this is something that I’ve been wrestling with for a while, but if the federal government or the councils do away with a fishery management plan for a species and allow the state to manage it, the state doesn’t have to establish ACLs and AMs, do they?

DR. CRABTREE:  If the plan -- If it’s removed from the plan or the management unit or if the plan is withdrawn, that’s right.  It’s no longer managed under the Magnuson Act, but that’s a completely different situation than delegation of authority.  If management authority is delegated, then all of the management still has to comply with the requirements of the Magnuson Act.

MR. TEEHAN:  One of the statements here says that stocks could be considered for delegation or removal from federal management.  I’m assuming that that second option is withdrawing the fisheries management plan altogether.

DR. CRABTREE:  Or removing species from the management unit.  For example, you could remove some of the species in the reef fish plan from the management plan and we’ve done that in the past.  About twelve years ago, we took quite a few species out of the reef fish plan.

MR. ATRAN:  We used to have grunts, porgies, and sea bass in the plan and we removed them some time in the mid-1990s and cut the species list in half.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think that is something that we need to look at and there is some pretty good guidance in the National Standard Guidelines, I think to National Standard 3, that go through what should be considered when you’re trying to decide whether to include a stock in the management plan or not.  I think this would be a good chance to review particularly the stocks in the reef fish plan to see how many of those meet the criteria that are laid out on it.

I think realistically the species we’re talking about in terms of delegating authority is spiny lobster.  That’s the one that we’ve had discussions with in the past and that’s the one where traditionally Florida has been the lead on and I’m hopeful that we will be able to delegate some of that, but that’s a different scoping document, right, Steve, spiny lobster?

MR. ATRAN:  Correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think, realistically, the only FMP we’re likely to consider withdrawal of is stone crab, because I don’t think withdrawing spiny lobster is something we can really do, because we just based a restriction on size limits of imported spiny lobster based on the authority of the FMP.  I don’t think withdrawing spiny lobster is one.
I don’t really have an objection to Julie’s idea of taking that out of this scoping document, but I do think it needs to be something that is in the spiny lobster scoping document and whichever document includes stone crab I think ought to list possible withdrawal of the plan as something that’s under consideration.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like we would edit the discussion about delegation and then Question 1 would be dropped and Question 2 would be changed to just address stocks that would be withdrawn from FMPs, but we would take out the part of Question 2 that refers to delegation.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any comments from the committee on Julie’s suggestion?

MR. ATRAN:  What I understand is that this section would then become, instead of stocks for delegation or removal, it would simply become stocks for removal and any discussion about delegation would simply not be in here.

MS. MORRIS:  Except, Steve, it seems like we could delegate to the South Atlantic and they could set the ACLs and AMs.  Is that right?

DR. CRABTREE:  No, that wouldn’t be delegation.  What you would do in that case, and I think it is something we need to look at carefully, but let’s say, for example, Nassau grouper.  We would remove it from the reef fish plan and then the Secretary would give the South Atlantic Council authority to manage Nassau grouper throughout its range.  The South Atlantic Council’s regulations on Nassau grouper would apply in the Gulf as well.  That’s just removal.

I have a comment, if I could, on the way Question Number 2 is worded.  We’re not talking about withdrawing species from the FMP to avoid the need for ACLs and AMs and I don’t think that should be in here at all.  

I think the question is, is federal management warranted or needed for some of these species and now is a good time to review the plan to see if we have species in here that federal management just isn’t required.  I don’t think we want to give anyone the impression that we’re going to take species out just to avoid these requirements, because that’s not really what we’re doing.

MS. MORRIS:  Steve was right in his suggestion that this section should be re-titled “Stocks for Withdrawal.”

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  As a housekeeping matter, to follow up on what Dr. Crabtree said, I would straighten out the language in here that refers to delegation to the South Atlantic or delegation to the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, because that’s not appropriate terminology.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  Any other comments by the committee on this section?  Moving on to ecosystem component stocks, which starts on page 26 and the questions are on page 27.  Any comments by the committee?

Seeing no comments, framework procedures start on page 27 and the questions are on page 28 and 29.  Are there comments by the committee?

MS. MORRIS:  We have in Amendment 31, Action 5, which tries to establish a framework procedure for setting ACLs, and so the kind of big question or comment I have is framework procedures for adjusting ACLs seem like they have to be within the ABC control rule that’s been established by an FMP and is that right?

One of my fears is that we’re setting up a framework procedure that could reevaluate ABCs and do things that were beyond the umbrella that is set out by the FMP and the stock assessment.  I just want to make sure that framework procedure is designed for year-to-year adjustments within that scope that’s set out by the actual FMP.

MR. ATRAN: I was going to point out that the framework procedure not only addresses the ACL, but it also addresses the OFL and the ABC, because those are all steps towards setting the ACL, but I think I understand what you’re saying, that there should be some indication that all of these items are to be set in accordance with the applicable control rules.  Perhaps that needs to be worded into the framework procedure.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Steve, to that point, do the procedures that we envision encompass the problem we have in gag and red, where the SSC has given us one year and the next year it will give us the next, et cetera, so that it’s an evolving process and going along on a year-to-year basis as well?
MR. ATRAN:  I’m not quite sure I understand that.  Are you referring to the SSC’s deferral of accepting OFLs?  I don’t know how we’re going to get around that, because it’s -- No matter what happens, they want to wait until the 2009 data is in, but that’s going to be the middle of 2010 and so we’re going to be a year out of date again.  I’m not sure how we get around that.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any other comments by the committee?

MS. MORRIS:  Steve, I was confused in your presentation about Appendix B and Appendix C.  Appendix B seems like it’s pretty much lifted right out of what we had in Amendment 31, Action 5, but what is Appendix C and when could that come into play?  You lost me when you were explaining that.

MR. ATRAN:  Appendix B is straightforward.  It’s just taking what we’re setting up as a framework procedure in Amendment 31, which only applies to reef fish, and try to make it a generic framework for all of the FMPs covered by this amendment.

The other supplemental framework is a procedure for being able to adjust management measures in the event that it becomes necessary for some reason other than because we’re setting TAC or setting ACL.  

The specific example given was what we’re addressing right now with sea turtles, where we’re needing to implement some longline regulations and not because of anything to do with any of the targeted fisheries for the longline fishery, but because of the incidental catch of sea turtles is creating a problem under the Endangered Species Act, which is administered by another agency, by the Office of Protected Resources.

We need to respond to their concerns and to the legal requirements by changing some fishing regulations and the supplemental framework in here, if it were in effect right now, would allow us to do that through a framework procedure in which we would have a structured, set process for how to go about doing that, rather than have to implement a full plan amendment, which also takes a little bit longer.

I know there had been some interest expressed out of the Regional Office on trying to expand the ACL framework procedure to be able to do these sorts of things, but in my mind, trying to take the ACL procedure, which is very tightly structured towards setting OFLs and ABCs and ACLs, and broaden it to these other factors was going to be a little bit messy.  

I thought the cleaner method would be to create a supplemental framework procedure and at the same time in the supplemental framework procedure, the allowable changes not only beyond the water management measures, such as bag limits and closed seasons and size limits and whatnot, but also, if necessary, changing reporting requirements or perhaps permitting requirements, because I could see where some of those changes might be necessary in order to adhere to some of the laws other than the Magnuson-Stevens Act.

It’s a somewhat simpler framework procedure.  It addresses issues other than setting ACLs and at the same time it somewhat broadens the list of items that can be modified.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any other comments on the draft scoping document?

MR. GRIMES:  I am glad that Mr. Atran said that.  I wasn’t sure what the logic was behind having two separate framework provisions and there’s nothing that would prohibit you from doing it either way.  

I would say that in the context of Amendment 31 that I’ve gone and looked at framework provisions in let’s say the Northwest groundfish, which they do a lot of framework measures and with other councils, and there’s a fair amount of variation in how they’re done.  Some are much simpler than what we have in Gulf reef fish and I think as you get down the road in this document you may well be looking at perhaps simplifying your framework, so it’s not as specific and rigid as it currently is.

SELECTION OF SCOPING MEETING LOCATIONS
CHAIRMAN GILL:  Hearing no further comments, we’ll move on to Item IV on the agenda, Selection of Scoping Meeting Locations.  As part of this discussion, I think we ought to consider the request by the O&E AP for additional workshops and how -- First, whether or not we agree with that concept and number two is how that may be worked into this process and the timeline on public hearings currently scheduled.  I believe the locations are at the head of the document.

MR. ATRAN:  Rick, do you have the list of scoping locations that the Mackerel Committee suggested, because they looked at the list that’s on page 2 of the scoping document I have and I know they changed a couple of those items.

DR. RICK LEARD:  It was Panama City; the Fort Myers area; the Key West, Florida; Biloxi, Mississippi area; Grand Isle, Louisiana; Houston, Texas; Corpus Christi, Texas; and Brownsville, Texas.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Ours are about the same, except for Orange Beach.  We changed Fort Myers and Tampa.

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not on the committee, but thanks for recognizing me.  I think we need to get Julie a little bicycle horn so that she can get your attention a little easier.  Is it the intent to combine three different subject matters for these public hearings, mackerel, lobster, and the generic ACLs?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I believe that’s correct.  Rick, would you comment?

DR. LEARD:  Mackerel and the generic definitely, but there doesn’t seem to be much of a need to go into the northern and western Gulf for spiny lobster.

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  We relocated the mackerel hearing to Grand Isle, where the fishermen are.  However, in the case of this document, I don’t think that would be an appropriate location.  That’s a fishing community and as much as I would like them to be able to grasp every bit of the knowledge, I don’t think that will happen.  I think in this case the Kenner/St. Rose area might be much more appropriate, but it wouldn’t be piggybacking the two documents.

MR. RAY:  I was going to say, as it’s already listed in this document for the Texas area, to have one in the greater Houston area and certainly one in Corpus and that seems to make sense.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I guess the question now is Tampa versus Fort Myers and Orange Beach, yes or no?  Tampa versus Fort Myers, Bill?

MR. TEEHAN:  I think the reason we chose Fort Myers was to accommodate the gillnet runaround fleet.  I really haven’t been talking to anybody -- There’s nobody from industry here that has mackerel concerns that has spoken to me.  I’m at kind of a loss.

MR. GILL:  It’s a concurrency issue and so we either separate it and do it two different places or we take the fall and do it in the same place, recognizing that it’s not perfect for both.

MR. TEEHAN:  I understand that, Mr. Chairman.  I’m trying to decide in my mind whether we just go ahead and rescind the Fort Myers mackerel and move it up to Tampa and I can’t answer it right this second.  Julie just suggested Sarasota.

MS. MORRIS:  We could meet in Sarasota, halfway between Fort Myers and Tampa.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Nice suggestion.  Bill, your comments?

MR. TEEHAN:  That would be fine.  It is a halfway point, but there is no fishery there.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It does save on travel time for all affected parties.

MR. TEEHAN:  I certainly understand the intent here is try to not to wear staff out running willy-nilly all over the place and trying to combine these things and so I’m trying to accommodate that.  Let me make a few contacts and we can discuss this at full council and I may have a change.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Sounds good to me.  We’ve done that and let’s talk about the workshop recommendation.  Any comments by the committee on the workshop recommendation?  It was the O&E AP that recommended that due to the complexity of ACLs and AMs if I have this right, and, Charlene, correct me if I’m wrong, that they recommended that workshops be held to try to help the public grasp this, as we’ve noted, very complex issue and do that in addition to scheduled public hearings.

Now, that doesn’t mean it couldn’t be at the same location and the same day and just a different part of it, but nevertheless, the concept was additional effort to do outreach and get the public engaged in the difficult decisions being made here and what we’re really talking about.  Any comments by the committee?

MS. MORRIS:  I don’t really know how we would do them, but I think definitely it would be a big help.  I think we should do them and the details to work out.  I don’t think we need to have -- Unless they’re in the conjunction with the public hearings, we don’t need to have as many workshops as we’re having -- Either piggyback them on the public hearings or have a few in -- A workshop in New Orleans and a workshop in Tampa and one in Houston or something like that prior to the hearings to get people up to speed on what’s going on.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any thoughts in terms of timing of those workshops in this rather long, drawn-out process?

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems like this might be within the bailiwick of our O&E Committee, to ask them how maybe we could do something like this.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Fine suggestion, sir.  

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, could we have a break?

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Sure.  We’ll break for five minutes and be back at 10:35.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I would like to call the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee back to order.  We’re missing Dr. Crabtree, but it looks like everybody else.  If you all take your seats, we’ll get back to business.
On Item IV on the agenda, the Scoping Meeting Locations, there will be more discussion on that at council and it will get firmed up at that time.  The next item on the agenda is Item V, Report on the Coral Reef Conservation Program Meeting in San Juan.  It’s Tab I, Number 4 and Dr. Simmons.

REPORT ON THE CORAL REEF CONSERVATION PROGRAM MEETING IN SAN JUAN
DR. SIMMONS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Just to change gears a little bit here, I attended a two-day workshop in San Juan, Puerto Rico.  It was mainly to get some feedback on the Coral Reef Conservation Program that they have now and to really pinpoint any management needs that the councils might be interested in.

I was a member of the regional group and there was a couple of other groups that included Florida and the U.S. Virgin Islands and Puerto Rico and other members in the regional group, and I represented the Gulf Council, were a member of the South Atlantic, of the Caribbean.  They had some EPA members there and USGS.  There was a member from the NOAA Protected Resources that was there.

We discussed needs for each category, including mapping, biological monitoring, physical monitoring, and land-based sources of pollution.  After we came up with some ideas, NOAA’s technical staff came in in each of these areas and gave us some feedback on what they really could do and then we voted and if you look at page 2, we came up with a priority list after we voted.

The list of mapping priorities was bathymetry, depth for unmapped areas in the Gulf of Mexico and U.S. Caribbean and afterwards, determine areas of likely biological importance.  B was update benthic characterization in areas with outdated imagery and C was finish mapping characterization in U.S. Virgin Islands Coral Reef National Marine Sanctuary.  Apparently they’re very close to completing this and so there’s only a small part that needs to be mapped.

The biological monitoring priorities were track fish movement to better understand life history and habitat connections, monitor marine protected areas effectiveness for council closed areas and seasonal closed areas, including the deeper Oculina Bank reefs, determine if there’s a correlation between 50 percent loss of live coral cover that occurred in 2005 and the effects on fish assemblages.
Across the board, it was suggested that we try to create standardized metrics and methods so that data can be centralized and used by managers and other scientists and be located in one area, if possible.

The physical priorities were monitor water movement around reef areas with better flushing to determine if these areas are more resilient.  B was to develop source/sink dynamics of existing marine protected areas or reserves and C is better data access to previous work, as I mentioned already.

For the land-based resources of pollution priorities, A was to develop a model to predict pollutant transport that is more applicable for tropical islands.  B is expansion of satellite monitoring to supplement near-shore models and C is monitor impacts of land-based sources of pollution on habitat.
They were going to take these needs and priorities from each of the workgroups and use them in their program and they also have hired some consulting groups that have been in contact with us and they’re going to get going on these.  We kind of see this as our five-year research plan and if there’s money and resources available that they can get these things done, but it’s a big wish list, I guess.  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Simmons.  Any questions or comments by committee?  That being the case, we’ll move on to Other Business.  At this point, it was the questions raised by the SSC that may pertain to this committee.

OTHER BUSINESS

SSC QUESTIONS
I guess the first one I would like to address here is the question -- The SSC moved that the question of species interactions between red snapper and gag and red grouper be explored by the Ecosystem SSC.  Are there comments by the committee?
MS. MORRIS:  In the times that I’ve attended Ecosystem SSC meetings, they’ve said tell us a management question that the council is interested in that touches on ecosystem issues and ask us to work on it.  It seems like the regular SSC would like them to -- There’s not a lot of direction in this inquiry, but it does seem like something that would be appropriate to ask for the Ecosystem SSC’s assistance on.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any other comments by the committee?  Is there a motion forthcoming?

MS. MORRIS:  I guess I would move that we ask the Ecosystem SSC to investigate the interaction of a recovering red snapper stock with existing grouper stocks in the eastern Gulf of Mexico.

DR. SHIPP:  Second.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded.  The motion is getting on the board and as soon as we get it, we’ll read it.  Julie, does that properly reflect what you would like?  Thank you.  It’s been moved and seconded to move to ask the Ecosystem SSC to investigate the interaction of the recovering red snapper stock with the existing grouper stocks in the eastern Gulf of Mexico.  Discussion?  Hearing no discussion, is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing no objection, the motion passes.
The next item on the SSC, and I may need help on this, was that the SSC was looking for a structured framework for risk ABC from OFL.

MR. ATRAN:  There’s actually three motions that the SSC made.  One motion was made by the Mackerel SSC last December and then the SSC that met two weeks ago followed it up with two more.  

The Mackerel had made the motion that read: The SSC moves that a structured framework needs to be established through which scientific uncertainty is estimated in some fashion that the relationship between OFL and ABC for a given stock can be set.  Establishing such framework should include considerable input from the Gulf Council with regard to risk levels the council is willing to accept and because setting of ABC will constrain where the council sets ACL for a given stock.  Both the setting of ABC and ACL should be done in the context of achieving the management target OY as defined by the Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act.  That was the Mackerel SSC’s motion.

The Reef Fish SSC when they met added another motion that said: By unanimous voice vote, the SSC moves that a structured framework be drafted to provide the SSC with guidance on developing recommendations to the council on acceptable levels of risk when setting ABC and this be done by a subcommittee of the SSC working with the council, council staff, and NMFS.

Then after going through the red grouper amendment and trying to set an ABC level for that, they added one more motion, in which they moved, unanimously: The SSC moves that the limitations of not having a structured framework for setting ABC from OFL became apparent while setting the ABC for red grouper.  Also, the assessment document provided only a coarse description of the projected probability that various levels of landings would result in overfishing in future years.  The exercise of setting ABC for red grouper highlighted the need for a general decision making framework for assessing uncertainty and setting ABC.  Therefore, we reiterate the need proposed in December of 2008 for a subcommittee of the SSC to be established to begin to develop the needed framework for the Gulf of Mexico fisheries.

This time, although it wasn’t part of the motion, in the discussion later they suggested that Luiz Barbieri would be the best person to chair this SSC subcommittee and that Luiz should be given the liberty to select which of the SSC members he felt would be the best to be on the subcommittee to be formed.

I also added that although they didn’t have this scoping document in front of them that this issue was being addressed in the scoping document, so that these two items dovetailed together.

Basically, if you combine all three motions, what they’re looking for is authority to establish a subcommittee of the SSC that would be chaired by Luiz Barbieri and he could choose which other SSC members he wanted to be on that committee and that that committee would work with the council, council staff, and NMFS to put together a framework for addressing risk when setting ABC.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Are there comments?

DR. LEARD:  Just to add a little bit to what Steve said, they envisioned pretty much being able to work either by conference call, by making assignments and stuff like that to come up with a product.  We don’t anticipate, and we did not show it in the budget, where we’re going to have a bunch of meetings.  They also anticipate that it would be basically just a few people and as they worked with NMFS, it would be similar to like an IPT type meeting.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Comments by the committee?
MS. MORRIS:  Steve, I read that there were three things that they were interested in.  One was a decision making framework that would help them determine scientific uncertainty and another one that would help them project the probability of overfishing occurring and a third what level of risk the council wanted them to use in setting ABC.  Is that consistent with your reading?  Those seem like the three related but different things.

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, they are related.  On projecting the probability of overfishing, the issue, the specific issue, was that they had a table for red grouper that projected those probabilities, but the table was a very coarse table.  At the various landing levels that it looked at, it went from either a zero percent probability of overfishing to a 100 percent probability, with nothing in between.

It was difficult for them  -- Even if they knew what level of risk they wanted to adopt, they didn’t have resolution to be able to adopt that and so they felt that that needed to be addressed, but that -- As you said, it’s a related issue, but I’m not sure it’s the same issue as trying to address how to determine what the acceptable levels of risk should be.

MS. MORRIS:  Does the SSC need the council to request for them to do this?

MR. ATRAN:  I think it might be appropriate to authorize perhaps Luiz Barbieri to put together a subcommittee of the SSC to begin working with council and council staff and NMFS to develop these framework and address these issues.  That would tell the SSC that you’re endorsing their proposal, if that’s the way you want to go.

MS. MORRIS:  I’ll make a motion and the motion is to request that the SSC establish a working group to develop structured decision making frameworks to assist them in assessing scientific uncertainty, the probability of overfishing, and acceptable levels of risk when setting ABC.

DR. SHIPP:  Second.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded to request that the SSC establish a working group to develop structured decision making frameworks to assist in assessing scientific uncertainty, the probability of overfishing, and acceptable levels of risk when setting ABC.  Is there any discussion?

MR. ATRAN:  One of the items that they did want to involve was to make sure that they did want to discuss this with council members or perhaps a subcommittee of council members in order to determine with the council what acceptable levels of risk should be adopted.

MS. MORRIS:  Should the working group -- Should we specify that the working group should include SSC members, council members, NOAA Fisheries staff and council staff?  Do you want to go that far?

MR. ATRAN:  That might be appropriate.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Would you like to modify that, Julie?

MS. MORRIS:  The next sentence would be: The working group should include council members, council staff, NOAA Fisheries staff, and SSC members.
CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s okay with the seconder?

DR. SHIPP:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion?  Is there any objection to the motion?  The motion passes as read.  Is there any further business to come under this committee at this time?  If not, the committee stands adjourned.
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 10:55 a.m., June 17, 2009.)
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